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Budget Hearing
President Burns opened the Budget Hearing at 7:05 pm.

Mr. Phelan reported that the proposed Budget had not changed since the Public Hearing on the Budget held on April 23, 2013. Mr. Phelan then reviewed highlights among the increases and decreases. The Budget is less than the allowable tax levy increase.

Mr. Phelan reminded those present and viewing on PANDA that the Budget Vote and Board Election would be held on May 21, 2014 from 2:00 – 9:00 pm.
President Burns closed the Hearing at 7:19 pm.
1.0
Call to Order

2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the April 23, 2013 Regular Meeting*

Prior to the vote, Ms. Rosenthal asked that the Minutes be corrected in deleting the mention of her arrival as being at the time of the Principal’s reports, noting that her arrival was correctly reported earlier in the Minutes as following the Call to Order. President Burns asked that Item 5.3 be amended to reflect that the report of students opting out concerned the Red Hook school district, the Minutes to read: “ … anecdotal reports that 70 students in Red Hook opted out.”

VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

3.0
Public Comment
A parent in the District addressed the Board about her concerns over the handling of the incident on April 30. She believes the communication between the school, the students, and the parents did not contain enough information about the nature and extent of the danger, the safety of students, and, in particular, the safety of the students who had been allowed to walk home within the Village.  She also opined that a broader communication effort, using multiple formats such as e-mail and text, in addition to home and cell phone, should be utilized. While the presence of the police was reassuring to some degree, she felt that it also was disconcerting for a parent in terms of trying to determine the severity of the threat. She urged that should another such situation occur, students not be allowed to walk home alone, and perhaps the parent could be contacted to see if someone could walk the child home.
President Burns responded that the administrators had met with the State and local police to debrief and that there would be Board discussion about the situation.
Mr. Phelan noted that the District had employed the emergency alert system which does utilize telephone, text and e-mail formats per the contact information provided by the parents. Notices have gone out to parents to make them aware that they can add information to provide avenues of communication in addition to what is on file. However, parents will be contacted again to make them aware of their ability to update, add, and/or delete emergency contact information  Parents can inform Mr. Burnell or their child’s building principal if messages are going to a location that is no longer convenient and the system can be easily updated. 

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Board Committee Reports*
Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee met on April 22 and discussed the website survey, the posting of Board meetings on You Tube, and the Budget Newsletter. The Committee is considering holding an Open House in Fall 2013 and Spring 2014 as a get-together for the Board of Education and the community. The Committee also discussed the Guidance Office and downloading scholarship applications. 58 surveys were submitted regarding the website, with all grades and schools represented. Mrs. Hatter reviewed a summary of the responses, the two main areas of which related to the teacher website pages and the calendar. Having a Technology Director will help.
Personnel: Mrs. Lyons reported that the Committee met with the RTA negotiating team to debrief on negotiations and discuss pursuing “interest-based” bargaining. The committee also discussed incorporating the developments regarding guidance on the hiring process in Policy #9240. The Committee also will discuss the issue of hiring long-term substitutes.

Audit: Dr. Kantaros reported that the committee met to receive the draft internal audit, reviewed the findings, and will discuss with the Board in executive session.
4.2 
Testing Concerns

President Burns reported that the Curriculum Committee met earlier in the day but no Minutes are available as yet. Documents have been provided to the Board members at their places which review assessment testing in the District. 
A discussion followed about the intent, implementation and use of the different assessment tests, which include MAPS and SLOs, with comment made that the intent may seem positive but that the implementation may not.

A great deal of time and effort is being devoted to testing. A workshop with Mr. Kreps to review the situation would be helpful. 

A recent TED Talk featuring Sir Paul Robinson, discussing an alternative school system, was recommended to the Board members. 

Concern was raised for the financial impact of testing as well.

Consensus was expressed for having the workshop on testing with Mr. Kreps sooner rather than later and that there should be outreach to the newly elected Board members, following the vote on May 21, to include them in the workshop as well if they are interested and available.
The Board members were encouraged to read the article in the recent edition of On Board regarding student stress.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

The Tennis Team made it to the MHAL tournament, with the first singles player reaching the Championship, the first female to do so in 27 years.

The BMS Choral Concert was very nice.
5.2
Old Business

The Board members and Mr. Phelan discussed the student attendance issues that arose from the job action taken by the bus drivers, the adequacy of the current plan of the bus company to meet transportation needs during a job action, and the need for an agreement to be reached between the company and the drivers. 
The story of one middle school student was related by a Board member. The student lives on the east side of the Taconic, which necessitates an early pickup time given the travel distance. The student’s safety was put in jeopardy by the first action on the part of the Teamsters Local. By the time word of the strike reached the District and the alert was sent to the parents, the student was already at the bus stop and the parents had departed for work. The student waited for an hour and then began walking, by himself, some distance down the road to a relative’s house. 

The Teamsters Local should understand that the on-again-off again strategy creates great inconvenience for the parents.

Discussion followed about the options available to the District in addressing the situation.
The Board members and Mr. Burnell then briefly discussed a Point-of-Sale system for the cafeterias.

5.3
Public Comment

A parent addressed the Board to express support for the convening of a meeting regarding Testing and hoped the Board would articulate a clear vision of what it endorses with respect to support for the Common Core Standards. 
5.4
Other

Mr. Phelan directed the Board’s attention to a letter in their packets from a community member advocating the establishment of crosswalks on Parsonage Street to enable walkers traveling to and from schools to cross the intersection safely. With support expressed for the concept, strategies for how to advocate with relevant authorities were discussed.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.2
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck Alumni Association in the total amount of $600 to Henry Frischknecht for his Primary Source Document Collections mini-grant proposal, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, the Board extended thanks to the Rhinebeck Alumni Association for their generous support of this excellent program for our students .

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.3
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of $27,088.91 from the Friends of the Whale Watch to defray expenses relating to the 5th Grade Whale Watch field trips to Cape Cod for two classes (Younger/Blass and Stiverson) on June 5-7, 2013, and for two classes (West and Palmatier) on June 12-14, 2013.*
Prior to the vote, the Board thanked the parents for their hard work in raising these funds to make this educational opportunity possible.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Jean Florio to score the 2012-13 Grade 4 NYS Science Assessments. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the grant award from the Community Foundations of the Hudson Valley in the total amount of $1,095.00 to Barbara Rizzolo and Kathy Lane for their Budding Buddy Biographers grant proposal, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, the Board expressed thanks to the Community Foundations for their support and remarked on the District’s good fortune.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of miscellaneous golf clubs, golf bags and golf balls from Mrs. Dorie McKibbin to the Rhinebeck High School Athletic Department.*
Prior to the vote, the Board thanked Mrs. McKibbin for her generous thought in donating this equipment for the use of our students.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Terry Sikula as School Monitor, effective May 26, 2013.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve as a final reading and adoption of the modifications to Board Policy No. 5305 – Eligibility for Extracurricular Activities.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 1 NAY (Burns); 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of Poll Inspectors and Chairperson as submitted, with additions, and to give the District Clerk permission to fill additional positions as necessary.* 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:05 pm for the purpose of discussing a confidential student matter and review the draft audit report.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to appoint Paul Slayton as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rosenthal, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:10 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Rosenthal, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:10 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted, 

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Paul Slayton

Clerk Pro Tempore

